
 
 

PUBLIC AGENDA
NAMING ADVISORY COMMITTEE

 

 

Thursday, September 17, 2015, 10:30 a.m.
Committee Room A, Second Floor, City Hall

Members:

His Worship Mayor D. Atchison, Chair
Councillor T. Davies

Councillor A. Iwanchuk
Senior Planner, P. Kotasek-Toth

Heritage and Design Coordinator, C. Kambeitz
Open Space Consultant, K. Lackie

Pages

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. CONFIRMATION OF AGENDA

Recommendation

That the agenda be approved as presented.

3. ADOPTION OF MINUTES

Recommendation

That the minutes of Regular Meeting of the Naming Advisory Committee held
on May 21, 2015 be adopted.

4. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

5. COMMUNICATIONS

6. REPORTS FROM ADMINISTRATION

6.1 Naming Advisory Committee Report [File No. CK. 6310-1] 2 - 16

Recommendation

That the Naming Advisory Committee issue direction with respect to the
naming and renaming submissions contained within this report.

7. ADJOURNMENT
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Naming Advisory Committee Report  
 
Recommendation 
That the Naming Advisory Committee issue direction with respect to the naming and 
renaming submissions contained within this report. 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to consider general naming and renaming requests to 
ensure they meet City Council guidelines, as set out in Naming of Civic Property and 
Development Areas Policy No. C09-008 (Naming Policy).   
 
Report Highlights 
1. The following naming submissions require screening:  Neufeld and Mack. 
2. A renaming request has been submitted to rename Victor Road in the 

Stonebridge neighbourhood. 
3. A specific naming request has been submitted for the new North Sector Industrial 

growth area.  
 
Strategic Goal 
Under the City of Saskatoon’s (City) Strategic Goal of Quality of Life, this report 
supports the recognition of our built, natural, and cultural heritage.  The naming of civic 
facilities, streets, and parks celebrates the history, environment, and outstanding 
contributions of our diverse community. 
 
Background 
According to the Naming Policy, all requests for naming of roadways from the Names 
Master List will be selected or endorsed by His Worship the Mayor.  All of the names on 
the Names Master List have been previously screened by the Naming Advisory 
Committee (NAC) and meet City Council’s guidelines for name selection, as set out in 
the Naming Policy.  Name suffixes are circulated through the Administration for 
technical review.  
 
Report 
General Naming Requests 
The following name submissions have been received and require screening: 
1) “Neufeld” – Harold Neufeld owned and operated J&H Builder’s Warehouse for 

46 years.  He has volunteered his time and resources to many causes, including 
the Saskatoon Food Bank, Friendship Inn, and The Salvation Army.  The original 
submission is included as Attachment 1. 

 
2) “Mack” – Brothers Stanley and John Mack were residents of the City for over 

58 years.  Both worked for over 35 years for the City; John as a transit driver, 
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and Stanley as a foreman.  John was also a World War II Air Force Veteran.  The 
original submission is included as Attachment 2. 

 
Renaming Request 
1) “Victor Road” – The Rural Municipality (RM) of Corman Park has requested that 

Victor Road in the Stonebridge neighbourhood be renamed to avoid confusion 
with Victor Road in the RM of Corman Park that is located approximately 
10 kilometres south of the City.  The construction of the Highway 11 Interchange 
at Victor Road prompted this request because if the name is not changed, two 
intersections within 10 kilometres of one another along Highway 11 will lead to a 
Victor Road.  The RM of Corman Park did not request a specific renaming.  
There are two primary options:  rename the prefix “Victor” and use a new name 
chosen from the Names Master List or rename the suffix “Road” with “Street” as 
an appropriate replacement. 

 
 There are no residences addressed to Victor Road, nor any addresses proposed.  

The Stonebridge Community Association, along with Dream Developments and 
Saskatoon Land were contacted for comments.  To date, two responses have 
been received from residents of Stonebridge, both in favour of the name change.  
Further information, along with a map, is included as Attachment 3. 

 
Specific Naming Request 
1) Long Range Planning, Planning and Development, is requesting that the NAC 

recommend a name for the new North Sector Industrial growth area of the City, 
either through expansion of the boundary of the “North West Industrial” area to 
include the North Sector study area, or through the application of a new name.  
This request is included as Attachment 4. 

 
Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement 
Stakeholders or members of the public are invited to make a short presentation to the 
NAC, in support of their naming submissions. 
 
Property owners, civic departments, agencies, and community associations who may be 
affected by the proposed renamings outlined in the report were contacted to gather 
comments. 
 
Policy Implications 
The screening of requests and suggestions for naming or renaming of municipally-
owned or controlled facilities, streets, suburban development areas, neighbourhoods, 
and parks must be in compliance with the Naming Policy. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no options, environmental, financial, privacy, or CPTED implications or 
considerations.  A communication plan is not required at this time. 
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Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
No follow-up is required.  
 
Public Notice 
Public notice, pursuant to Section 3 of Public Notice Policy No. C01-021, is not required. 
 
Attachments 
1. Original Submission - Neufeld 
2. Original Submission - Mack 
3. Victor Road Renaming 
4. North Sector Specific Naming Request 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Daniel McLaren, Planner, Planning and Development 
Reviewed by: Alan Wallace, Director of Planning and Development 
Approved by:  Randy Grauer, General Manager, Community Services Department 
 
S:\Reports\DS\2015\NAC – Naming Advisory Committee Report\kt 
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       ATTACHMENT 1                                 Original Submission - Neufeld
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ATTACHMENT 2Original Submission - Mack

9



Victor Road Renaming ATTACHMENT 3
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N:\Planning\MAPPING\Requests\Internal\A-Planning & Development\Naming Committee\Stonebridge\Victor Road_Stonebridge.dwg

NOTE: The information contained on this map is for reference only

and should not be used for legal purposes. All proposed line work

is subject  to change. This map may not be reproduced  without the

expressed written consent  of the Regional Planning,  Mapping &

Research Section.

DRAWING NOT TO BE SCALED

August 2015

Planning & Development

Proposed Renaming of Victor Road
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ATTACHMENT 4 

 North Sector Specific Naming Request 

 Memorandum

Community Services Department 

To: Daniel McLaren, Planner Date: August 17, 2015 
Development Review 

Phone: 306-975-7946 
From: Terry Fusco, Senior Planner 

Long Range Planning Our File: PL 4134-3-1 

Re: Requesting a North Sector Name from the Naming Advisory Committee 

Request 
Planning and Development is requesting that the Naming Advisory Committee (NAC) 
recommend a name for the new North Sector Industrial growth area of Saskatoon, 
either through expansion of the boundary of the “North West Industrial” area to include 
the North Sector study area, or through the application of a new name. 

Highlights 
1. In 2010 and 2015, additional lands were brought into City of Saskatoon (City)

jurisdiction by boundary alteration for industrial growth.

2. The total land area of the North Sector is:  1,950 hectares (4,819 acres).

3. The size of the North Sector could sustain its own unique character and name, if
desired.

4. Historical and environmental reviews for the North Sector area returned a few
names that previously occupied these lands; therefore, the NAC is being asked
to review and choose a name for the area.

Background 
The Saskatoon Future Growth Study, 1999, identified the lands north of Saskatoon for 
future industrial growth expansion.  As undeveloped lands are brought into jurisdiction, 
the Administration prepares sector plans for these areas, creating a vision and ensuring 
growth occurs in a balanced, compact, contiguous manner while identifying key land 
uses, transportation, and servicing components that will need to be constructed in order 
to grow the city.  In 2010 and again in 2015, the City adjusted its boundary to included 
additional lands north of Saskatoon. 

Report 
Planning and Development is currently preparing a sector plan report for a new North 
Sector Industrial growth area and has intermediately named the report “North Sector 
Plan”, reflecting its location in relation to the centre of Saskatoon.  Depending on the 
decision from the NAC, the sector plan report and industrial growth area name will be 
revised accordingly. 
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 Memorandum

Planning and Development is requesting that the NAC provide a recommendation to 
either: 

a) expand the existing North West Industrial area name to the lands recently
brought in by boundary alteration; or

b) recommend a new name for the industrial growth area by choosing one
from the Names Master List or by adding a name to the Names Master
List that could be used.

The sheer size of the sector plan study area could allow this area to be named 
independently, creating a new industrial growth area.  The total area of the North Sector 
Industrial growth area is equal to 75% of the existing North West Industrial area.   

The chosen name would be applied to the area and to the sector plan report.  Individual 
Industrial Area Concept Plan names (smaller 300 to 400 acre industrial parks within the 
sector will be requested independently at the time these developments are being 
planned, though there is the potential that the industrial growth area name could 
influence the names chosen for these smaller industrial parks that make up the greater 
sector). 

Currently, the majority of the North Sector is being used for agricultural purposes, and 
through a historical and environmental screening of the area, the only significant 
elements of the area that were identified were the two existing homestead sites: 
Caswell and Valley Crest; the Wetland Complex that has been referred to as the 
Hudson Bay Slough or the North Swale in the past; and Wanuskewin Heritage Park.   In 
discussions with the City’s Archivist, no further ties to the historical area could be 
determined other than the 1913 Yorath Plan that provided names to future areas in the 
general region, such as:  Clapham, Rideau, Glenora, Transcona, and Mackenzie. 

Options 
1. To expand the existing “North West Industrial” name to include the new North

Sector Industrial growth area;

2. To choose a name from the Names Master List for the new North Sector
Industrial growth area; or

3. To add a new name to the Names Master List that could be used for the North
Sector Industrial growth area.

Attachments 
1. Current Suburban Development Areas Map

Option 1 – Expanded the North West Industrial Area

Option 2 – Provide a new Industrial Growth Area name

TF:kt 

cc: Don Cook, Manager, Long Range Planning 
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